

Abstract

Considering ecological functions, geography, city planning and infrastructure, and cultural values, we situate the devastating Southern California 1938 flood in context with similar instances. We then analyze the implications today for floods and flood control infrastructure to promote awareness of future flood risks in the region.



Background (San Bernardino and San Gabriel Mountains)

Erosion & Flooding Risks

- Steepest Peak over 11,000 ft
- Dry material slides down slopes
- Vegetation loss
- Fire-flood sequence

Living in a Floodplain

- Foothill communities from Fontana to Pasadena
- Flood control infrastructure was unprepared

- months

Findings and Conclusions



Figure 3. Image of road destruction from the 1938 Flood 8th St. and Amherst (Special Collections 1938) • The 2-3 feet of rain led to 87 deaths

- and \$1.3 billion in structural damages (Duffy 1956).
- Overwhelmed existing check dams, channels, and levees built by the Los Angeles County Flood District (Masters 2017, Duffy 1956).



Fires, Floods, and Destruction: Effects of **Developing in the Pomona Valley Floodplain**

Gabe Garcia and Makeda Bullock Floyd - Pomona College **Department of Environmental Analysis**

Research Question

What are the factors that led to the California 1938 flood, what actions were taken in the wake of the damage, and what can be done today?

Forgotten History

• 43-day storm in 1861 put parts of CA underwater for up to six

• 1961 - 1962 flood ravaged much of the American West

 Natives tried to warn settlers & left • Geological evidence of megafloods every 100-200 yrs

• Federal funding and the Army Corps of Engineers built the San Antonio Canyon Dam as an immediate response (Duffy 1956).

• It is an Embankment Dam built with the sole purpose of flood and debris control

Empty during the dry seasons with flow through into the channel permitted ("Dam Safety" 2012).



Figures 4a & 4b. The San Anotnio County Dam (a) and Channel (b) current day (Croce 2018) • The water flows through into the Santa Ana River and eventually Prado Reservoir. • Dam is almost 70 years old and needs constant maintenance to prevent failure (Escriva 2018, "Dam Safety" 2012).

Methods

We analyzed documents on CA floods, the San Antonio dam, and water retention. Sources from Special Collections include a 1965 CGU Thesis on Fire/Flood sequences, "The Story of the San Antonio Dam," and pictures from the flood. Other sources include government documents, websites, & private organizations.



Figure 1. Debris cones blocking a road in the San Dimas Experimental Forest. Photographed several days after the 1960 Johnstone Peak Fire(Fire-Flood Sequence in the San abriel Mountains of Southern California 1965)

Figure 2. Aftermath of the 1938 flood from San Antonio Canyon, looking southwest towards Claremont (Loyd 1938).





Figure 5a & 5b. Permeable concrete & asphalt that collect storm runoff water (Selbig 2018).

 Local groups such as the Pomona Valley Protective Association work with flood control agencies and water masters to create sustained groundwater levels Capturing water into aquifers • Use permeable surfaces & gravel pits • Current flood control infrastructure does little to store rainwater... this could alleviate dependence on imported water

Bibliography

Cooper, Loyd. "Flood, 1938." Calisphere - Honnold Mudd Special Collections, 27 Mar. 1938, <u>https://calisphere.org/item/d5192e1dbc17fd377f977a0132aedacb/</u>.

Croce, Spencer. "First Line of Defense." La Verne Magazine, 7 Sept. 2018, <u>https://lavernemagazine.org/2018/09/first-line-of-defense/</u>.

Duffy, Homer. "The Story of the San Antonio Canyon and the Building of the Dam." Honnold Mudd Library Special Collections, 1956,

https://ccdl.claremont.edu/digital/collection/cwd/id/4926/rec/3.

Escriva-Bou, Alvar, et al. "Dams in California." Public Policy Institute of California, Sep. 2019, <u>https://www.ppic.org/publication/dams-in-california/</u>.

Hoerning, Rosemary. "Pomona Valley Protective Association (PVPA) - About Us." Pomona Valley Protective Association, 2021, <u>https://www.pomonavalleyprotective.com/about/</u>.

Ingram, B. Lynn. "California Megaflood: Lessons from a Forgotten Catastrophe."

Scientific American, 1 Jan. 2013,

https://www.scientificamerican.com/article/atmospheric-rivers-california-megaflood-lessons-fro m-forgotten-catastrophe/.

No author. "Dam Safety Program - San Antonio Dam Fact Sheet." U.S. Army Corps of Engineers Los Angeles District, 28 June 2012,

https://www.spl.usace.army.mil/Media/Fact-Sheets/Article/477345/dam-safety-program/.

No photographer. "Flood of 1938 in Claremont Eighth Street and Amherst Claremont,

CA." Claremont Colleges Photo Archive - Claremont Colleges Digital Library - Ella Strong

Denison Library, Mar. 1938, https://ccdl.claremont.edu/digital/collection/ccp/id/4258/rec/31.

Philpott, Tom. Perilous Bounty: The Looming Collapse of American Farming and How We Can Prevent It. 1st edition, Bloomsbury Publishing, 2020.

Porter, Keith., et al. "Overview of the ARkStorm Scenario." U.S. Geological Survey, 7 June 2011, <u>https://pubs.usgs.gov/of/2010/1312/</u>.

Selbig, William. Scientific Investigations Report - Evaluating the Potential Benefits of Permeable Pavement. Scientific Investigations Report, 2018. DOI.org (Crossref),

https://www.usgs.gov/science/evaluating-potential-benefits-permeable-pavement-quantity-and-q uality-stormwater-runoff?qt-science_center_objects=0#qt-science_center_objects. Swain, Daniel L., et al. "Increasing Precipitation Volatility in Twenty-First-Century California." Nature Climate Change, vol. 8, no. 5, 5, Nature Publishing Group, May 2018, pp. 427–33. www.nature.com, doi:10.1038/s41558-018-0140-y.